Debenham Parish Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 16th July 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham
Present:  Cllrs S Palframan (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), L Cockerton, S Dobson, J Feeney-Howells, D Seccombe, M Hammond, District Cllr K Guthrie, County Cllr M Hicks, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and four members of the public
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, J Baldwin, G Helm and S Phipps.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr R Blackwell declared a non-pecuniary interest on items 6.2 and 9.7; Cllr J Feeney-Howells declared a non-pecuniary interest on item 8.1 d). Cllr M Hammond affirmed his declaration of interest with regards to NP matters, for which he had previously received full dispensation.


	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report: District Cllr K Guthrie’s report had been circulated ahead of the meeting and was updated verbally at the meeting.

3.2 County Councillor’s report: As with previous item on the agenda. County Cllr M Hicks was congratulated on his recent appointment as Leader of the Council and responded to a number of questions regarding the lack of satisfactory responses on matters such as street lights, highways maintenance and Health and Safety guidance (which had been asked for by the newly formed Working Group and without which they were unable to operate).  


	4. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: A number of residents put forward their concerns and objections with regards to planning application DC/18/03084- Land adjacent 8 Great Back Lane. 


	5. To approve the minutes of the meeting held June 18th 2018: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	6. Finance 
6.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per attached schedule.
6.2 To consider application for funding from the DPCC towards Wi-Fi provision at Dove Cottage: Deferred.
6.3 To consider application for funding from the Friends of Sir Robert Hitcham School towards an external noticeboard: It was resolved to approve this funding application.
6.4 To consider whether the Parish Council would be willing to consider part-funding a PCSO: It was resolved to keep this item under consideration for the foreseeable future, as the Parish council was not currently in a position to commit the necessary revenue expenditure.
6.5 To consider quotes received for the provision of signage at the Recreation Ground and Cemetery Lane: It was resolved to approve the higher quote of the two received (£240) due to the better quality and product longevity expectation.


	7. Administration
7.1 Action List: The Action list had been circulated to members and was updated at the meeting.
7.2 DLC Summer Fete July 14th2018- To receive feedback and agree any action to be taken: A brief report was received from the Clerk and Councillors who had been in attendance. 


	8. Planning matters
8.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

             a) DC/18/03043 Land at Aspall Cyder House, Aspall Road- Installation of underground weighbridge and 
pedestrian barrier: t was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.

b) DC/18/03016 6 Dove Close- Erection of 1.5 storey side extension and porch: It appeared the planning application had been scaled down and was more in keeping, therefore it was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application providing that the new fence was in line with neighbouring properties.
c) DC/18/02819 54 Gardeners Road- Erection of rear and side extensions: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
d) DC/18/02783 2 Fields Farm- Prior approval application under part 3, Class Q (a) and (b) of the Town and Country Planning (general permitted development) Order 2015 change of use of agricultural building to dwelling house and for operational development- conversion of building into 3 no. dwellings: The access point to this site flooded on occasions, which resulted in flooding of the whole site; The proposed development was also detrimental to the character and landscape of the area and three dwellings on this very constrained site was not felt to be appropriate. It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application. However, if MSDC Planning was minded to approve it, there should be appropriate caveats in place to ensure suitable flood attenuation /alleviation measures were installed, that the landscaping was sympathetic with the surrounding area and that one dwelling only was considered, not three.
e) DC/17/05182 52 High Street- Conversion of existing building to provide 8 no. flats and 1 no. commercial unit: As with the previous application for this site, it was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application: The development was not deemed to be sustainable, there was no parking for the site and it would potentially have a detrimental impact on other businesses in the village.

f) DC/18/03084 Land adjacent 8 Great Back Lane- erection of 1 no. two storey detached dwelling: This application was brought forward to enable members of the public to take part. Following receipt of comments from members of the public and a brief discussion amongst members, it was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application on the following grounds: It would have a detrimental impact on the Conservation Area, the height of the proposed building would have an adverse impact on neighbouring properties, the development would cause further loss of car parking in an area with already limited car parking facilities and difficult traffic flow, and would result in loss of privacy and amenity by neighbouring residents. It was also noted that the way the application had been listed could be misinterpreted as to its location and residents that would have been consulted had this not been the case had not been notified. 
      8.2 To note Approvals/Refusals: DC/18/01932 12 Dove Close- erection of a two-storey side extension 

             and single storey rear/side extension- Planning Permission Granted.
      8.3 Planning Correspondence:

             a) Matters pertaining to the Cherry Tree: An update was received from Cllr S Palframan and no further 

             action was agreed at this point.
             b) Taylor Wimpey application-update: A brief report was received from Cllr S Palframan. A meeting had 

been held with representatives of MSDC Planning and there was an indication that the application may have been placed on hold pending certain other peripheral matters. In addition, there was no longer so much pressure to deliver on housing due to the very recent press release regarding the 5 year land supply targets met by both MSDC and BDC, which could affect the way this application progressed. 

A further update was also given with regards to the Neighbourhood Plan and the SCC Education report discussed at a previous meeting of Committee members, as well as the ongoing Reg 16 consultation process and progress.
             c) Notification of planning committee meeting on July 18th for determination of planning application 

0214/17 - 73 High Street, Debenham: Members agreed that the Parish Council’s previous submission of a recommendation for the refusal of this planning application had been sufficient and there would be no further representation at the planning committee meeting.

        

	9. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:
9.1 Village Maintenance: To receive update on SCC response re. roadside safety guidance: Cllr D Seccombe had prepared a draft risk assessment for the group but the guidance from SCC Highways needed to finalise it was still eagerly awaited; Cllr J Feeney-Howells reported on the very positive response he had received following a social media post for help on clearing the Recreation Ground of broken glass. Several members of the community had joined the clearing efforts and the ground was once again free of waste and broken glass.
9.2 Play areas: The recent incidents of broken glass on the Recreation Ground and the risk of fire due to the hot weather where discussed. 
9.3 Website: A meeting had taken place between the new website editor, the Clerk and a number of Councillors, where improvements to the website and the restructuring of some sections had been discussed. There was a considerable amount of work to be done to bring it right up to date and new projects, such as online maps and directories, were also being looked into.

9.4 Trees and Greens: To consider request for the siting of a commemorative WI bench on the Village Green: Although a formal application was still to be received, members agreed in principle with the idea of placing a commemorative bench on the village green to mark the Debenham WI centenary. 
9.5 Street furniture/public lavatories: There were no further matters to report.

9.6 Highways, including correspondence re. additional parking at Lock Close, inconsiderate parking on Gracechurch Street/Henry Street, road traffic collisions on Aspall Road and Gracechurch Street and speed reduction proposals for Aspall Road (near school ): The various items of correspondence were discussed by members. The suggestions received regarding various issues were as follows:
· Gracechurch Street – parking near or on the junction: Would SCC Highways consider painting double yellow lines to stop this inconsiderate and sometimes dangerous parking? Cllr J Feeney-Howells to provide relevant addresses to the Clerk so that letters asking residents not to park within 15m of the junction could be sent.
· Gracechurch Street address where paving slabs had been placed on the grass: Inform MSDC.

· Suggestion for speed reduction measures on Aspall Rd, such as “20’s plenty” or flashing speed signs: Currently, due to the overgrowth of vegetation, even the existing signs could not be seen so carrying out this much needed maintenance would be a good start; It was suggested that Cllr M Hicks ought to be asked what solution would be best in order for the Parish Council to pursue it in the future.

9.7 Woodland: Including the recent damage to the bridge and the Orchard project proposal: A local business was thanked for the speedy way in which it had repaired the bridge free of charge; Cllr R Blackwell briefed members on the history behind the Orchard proposal and the Parish Council’s responsibilities with regards to existing lease agreements. Cllr J Feeney-Howells agreed to speak with the relevant party as the liaison Cllr and the matter was deferred to a future meeting pending receipt of this feedback. 
9.8 Neighbourhood Plan: This matter had already been discussed during the meeting.
9.9 Debenham Youth Provision: Deferred due to Cllr J Baldwin (liaison Cllr) absence.

9.10 URC- Update on Charity Commission annual return position: AN update was received from the Clerk- an application had been made for a change of login details and once this was received the annual returns would be updated.


	10. To note correspondence including: All correspondence circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration.


	11. To consider matters raised by Cllrs at previous meeting and subsequent updates received:
11.1 Debenham business directory: Deferred.
11.2 Online and hard copy maps (businesses, cycling and footpaths): Deferred.
11.3 Village Green telephone box: Deferred.
11.4 Articles for parish magazine (bench appeal, Clerk’s work anniversary, booking of village green): Deferred.


	12. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: It was resolved to approve the Clerks NJC’s annual increment, as per contract of employment- details to be ratified at the next parish council meeting.


	13. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Reposts were received of inconsiderate parking opposite the River Green Café by a Highways maintenance van (details noted) and the obstruction of the relevant disabled bay.


	14. Date of next meeting: August 20th: Noted.

With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.40pm.

Signed:_______________________________ Date:________________________________________ 
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